UC Davis

UC Davis Previously Published Works

Title

From Farm to Nuisance

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2gn4g26v

Journal

Journal of Planning History, 13(2)

ISSN

1538-5132

Authors

Brinkley, Catherine Vitiello, Domenic

Publication Date

2014-05-01

DOI

10.1177/1538513213507542

Peer reviewed

Published in final edited form as:

J Plan Hist. 2014 May; 13(2): 113–135. doi:10.1177/1538513213507542.

From Farm to Nuisance: Animal Agriculture and the Rise of Planning Regulation

Catherine Brinkley¹ and Domenic Vitiello¹

¹Department of City and Regional Planning, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA

Abstract

Municipal ordinances to remove farm animals from city limits played a central part in defining city planning's role in urban ecosystems, economies, and public health. This article examines the regulation of animal agriculture since the eighteenth century in four cities: Baltimore, Boston, Philadelphia, and New York. Across the nineteenth century, municipal ordinances to remove farm animals from city limits set the tone for the planning profession, aligning it with the field of public health in creating a hygienic city. In the efforts to untangle animal agriculture from waste management, public space, and urban food supply, urban authorities employed some of the first land-use regulations in the United States, shaping new planning powers. Ordinances banning slaughterhouses, piggeries, and dairies culminated with zoning as planning became a profession. These regulations ultimately allowed planners to transform cities and their food environments by dismantling a system in which animals and their caretakers among the urban poor had played integral parts in food production, processing, and municipal waste management. Unpacking the objectives, debates, and impacts of these early regulations reveals enduring tensions and challenges as planners today seek to reweave animal agriculture into cities.

Keywords

farm animals; food supply; land use regulation; sanitation; health

Animal Agriculture and Regulation in Early American Cities

Early American cities relied on animal agriculture for waste management, transportation, and food supply. Horses were the fastest means of transport. Hogs cleaned up household slop. Chickens scratched at the waste that the pigs left behind. Sheep and goats grazed on the commons, keeping the grasses short. Many urban families kept or boarded dairy cows for a supply of fresh milk. Cattle were driven from ports, and later rail stations, to markets and slaughterhouses throughout the city. Animals were everywhere, as were the nuisances that they created as they bellowed, kicked up dust, dropped manure, and knocked over passersby (see Figure 1 where pigs roam freely on New York's Broadway Street).

Corresponding Author: Catherine Brinkley, Department of City and Regional Planning, University of Pennsylvania, 102 Meyerson Hall, 210 South 34th Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, USA, catb@vet.upenn.edu.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests: The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/ or publication of this article.

^{© 2013} The Author(s)

To combat nuisances, the services that animals provided for cities had to be untangled from city infrastructure. Reforms to remove animals from cities made up a large part of public authorities' interventions in urban environments and health during the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries.³ This regulation provided work for a cadre of new professional specialties, including "form-site planners." From the early nineteenth century, public health officials and veterinarians supervised the food supply by monitoring animal disease and inspecting stables and stalls. Cities started sanitation services at the turn of the twentieth century, outlawing piggeries and informal garbage collection. Soon thereafter, zoning codified animal agriculture's exclusion from cities.

Examining this history highlights just how central the regulation of animal agriculture was to the rise of planning regulation and of the planning profession. American planning historians generally point to the nineteenth-century health bureaus, parks, infrastructure, and early twentieth-century zoning and anti-congestion efforts as the chief means through which the profession defined its role and techniques of land-use regulation.⁵ This is mostly told as a story about people, which of course it was. Yet it was also fundamentally about defining animals' place in the city and role in food supply and waste management.

Broadly speaking, cities enacted ordinances restricting animal agriculture in four waves. The first prevented cattle and swine from running at large through the streets. Philadelphia passed such a law in 1705, followed by the other cities a century later. Cities augmented these acts with restrictions on driving animals, which subsequently determined the locations of stockyards and slaughterhouses. In the mid-nineteenth century, laws followed pertaining to the keeping of swine in city limits. With the swill milk scandals of the 1860s, cities created laws targeting dairies. Finally, zoning ordinances in the 1920s banned most farm animals altogether.

Although enforcement of these regulations proceeded slowly and unevenly, these laws and the bureaucracies that grew up to implement them played a seminal role in growing the regulatory and administrative bases of urban planning and allied professions. In the late eighteenth or early nineteenth century, each city created a board of health tasked with monitoring and abating nuisances as well as proscribing land uses. Boards of health constituted early planning authorities and produced some of the first separation of uses ordinances, which helped set the pattern for later zoning.

As precursors to planning bureaucracies, it is important to note that boards of health were created first and foremost to regulate animal agriculture, and most of their work across the nineteenth century involved policing animals. In 1885, the Chicago Department of Health's budget was the second largest among city departments, 71 percent of it devoted to scavenger work and removing dead animals. As late as 1914, the New York Sanitary Bureau spent one-third of its time investigating applications for permits to keep chickens.

In this article, we examine the four major waves of animal agriculture's regulation in the four cities, the terms of debate surrounding each one, and their impact on urban food systems and planning. Our research is based first on a review of city ordinances, court cases, and municipal reports from the early seventeenth to early twentieth century. These records

helped us identify newspaper accounts that reveal more about public debates of the laws and their enforcement. 8

The four cities we profile used different methods to create ordinances against animal agriculture, but they eventually produced the same general system of legislation, oversight, and land-use planning. All of the cities employed the power in their charter to declare, prevent, and abate nuisances within city limits. Early court cases formed a patchwork of common law rulings on nuisances, which often spurred the creation of city ordinances to provide clearer land-use regulations. In Philadelphia, city ordinances cite common law nuisance court cases as their precedents, while New York used a board of aldermen to hear nuisance disputes and then craft ordinances. Boston relied chiefly on the mayor's executive power to create city ordinances, whereas Baltimore took its lead from executive bills crafted first at the state level.

Planning and regulation of animal agriculture illuminates the broad arc of food system planning in American cities, particularly the evolving place of agriculture among different urban spaces and classes. ¹⁰ Animal agriculture was part of the intentional design of the public and private environment in colonial New York, Philadelphia, Baltimore, and Boston. ¹¹ Colonial authorities gave animal husbandry a prominent place in the city to intentionally create pastoral, urban settings closely connected to food-producing lands. ¹² Across the nineteenth century, despite the growing body of local laws to remove animals, municipalities enforced regulations unevenly at best, and residents debated and resisted them. ¹³ Numerous private dairies, stables, and piggeries that persisted were eventually zoned out in the twentieth century. Formally planned pastures survived, too, such as Central Park's Sheep Meadow, where a flock grazed from 1864 until 1934, when Robert Moses moved the sheep to Prospect Park. ¹⁴ By the mid-twentieth century, though, farm animals in the city no longer served their traditional and necessary agricultural role as food, fiber, or waste management.

The ultimate effect of removing animal agriculture from cities was to dismantle urban food systems in which animals and their tenders among the urban poor previously played pivotal roles in cities' food production, processing, and waste management. The destruction of this system redefined the economic geography and opportunities of the city, especially for the poor; and debates over animal industries reveal tension between different business and class interests. Pushing animal husbandry and processing out of cities removed many livelihoods and some of the food supply from poor neighborhoods, contributing to the need for food aid programs. This is an important part of the history of planning's impacts on urban ecosystems and social equity.

Today, planners concerned with the food system are seeking to accommodate animal agriculture in American cities again. The contemporary movement for urban agriculture reflects older tensions of class and disputes over peoples' and animals' rights in and to the city. For planners working to reintegrate animal agriculture into urban environments, and for those in cities and communities that still rely on animal agriculture for food and infrastructure services, this story highlights the challenges and consequences of dismantling, preserving, or rebuilding urban food systems centered on animal agriculture. ¹⁵

Strays and Animals at Large

In early American cities, pigs roamed the streets, eating the offal thrown out by households. Despite the dangers of free-roaming semiferal hogs, many citizens preferred them to the alternative of noxious biodegrading slops. As one Philadelphian noted in 1817, "I cannot conceive how the swine running at large through our streets can be considered detrimental to comfort and cleanliness." Though it had been more than a century since Philadelphia's ban on at-large hogs, the citizen insisted that "[hogs] not only add greatly to the purity and salubrity of the air, but infinitely to the convenience and accommodation of the [city] inhabitants." Many people benefited directly from their association with animal agriculture, for work, food, rental income, transportation, and industrial production. In the absence of sanitation alternatives, urban authorities generally tolerated this sanitation system, understanding that animal agriculture provided clean streets, food supply, and employment for the poor.

However, as cities expanded rapidly in the nineteenth century, a growing chorus of residents complained about the safety and disease risks posed especially by hogs, their lack of supervision, and the practice of eating pork that was fed on urban waste. "People who keep out of sight and send out daily their droves of over grown hogs to infest our streets," charged the *New York Evening Post* in 1819, "insult delicacy, and really endanger our limbs." Some letters to the editor made more dramatic pleas. "It is not uncommon to find in our shortest streets, twenty or thirty hogs," wrote one New Yorker. "We had recently ... one mad dog ... and it is impossible to say how many hogs he may have bitten ... How long before our streets will be full of mad dogs and hogs?" Such health and safety fears, plus pigs' ubiquitous presence, help explain why city ordinances and court cases against farm animals at large targeted swine first and later other species. Across the nineteenth century, the four cities defended and expanded their at-large ordinances via court cases, state enabling legislation, and city ordinances. 19

The nuisances of animal agriculture were especially associated with poorer neighborhoods, where raising, tending, shepherding, and processing animals were major sources of income and food. In the *New York Times*' 1856 exposé "The Sanitary Condition of the City," reporters noted that most tenement families raised their own pigs, poultry, and supplied the city with milk.²⁰ In an 1867 article, titled "Nuisances," one reporter estimated that nearly one-half of the tenement inhabitants "relied solely" upon goats and chickens for nourishment.²¹ Removing animals would be an important goal of the city's landmark tenement laws in later decades, with significant consequences for economic and food insecurity among the urban poor.²²

Philadelphia's 1705 ordinance against stray animals signaled early unease about animal agriculture in the city, but it also acknowledged its importance for the poor (see Figure 2). "If any [swine] shall be found running at large," it stated, they shall be "forfeit, one half to him or them that shall take up the same, and the other half to the use of the poor." A later act granted the poor of the city the sole right to take any stray swine, and either keep or slaughter them. Other city councils also put compensation measures in their at-large ordinances, as in Baltimore's 1830 requirement that stray swine be delivered to the city's

Alms House for sale or butcher.²⁵ These methods of encouraging the poor to self-police stray animals generally failed.²⁶

The poor actively resisted the threats to their food supply and livelihoods that at-large restrictions represented, often necessitating en masse policing efforts. "The police sometimes attempt to do their duty ..., but, unless they go in such force as to make the whole thing ridiculous, they generally lose their game before going half a dozen blocks," the *New York Times* reported in an 1865 article entitled "Squatter Sovereignty." "The spectacle of ten or twelve policemen guarding a solitary cow on her way to the cattle-jail provokes too much merriment even for those who are interested in having the streets kept clear of fourfooted nuisances." While newspapers often reprinted the ordinances in hopes of inciting change, they also exposed the futility of their enforcement, replete with images of wandering pigs and cows, even if they rarely explored the consequences for the poor. ²⁸

Another reason for the failure of early at-large ordinances is that cities still needed the animals, pigs (the foremost wanderers of city streets) in particular. Additionally, laws were not passed in tandem with laws about household waste disposal. And without a formal city sanitation department to clean the streets, laws that forbade swine from eating waste in the street only resulted in "an unhealthy miasma" as the slops decomposed in residential areas. ²⁹ Municipal governments recognized this, which explains much of the contradiction between their ordinances and their often-lax approach to enforcement.

Still, the at-large regulations were among the most important local laws empowering new bureaucracies, particularly boards of health, not simply to take up stray animals, but to intervene in the use of public and private property, extending municipal power over land use and pioneering systems of what in the twentieth century would become planning regulation. ³⁰ Philadelphia created the first board of health in 1793, ³¹ followed by Boston in 1799³² and New York in 1805. ³³ These bodies took charge of policing nuisances, monitoring disease, and issuing permits for animal keeping, some of the first land-use permitting in American cities. ³⁴

Even if the at-large ordinances did not rid urban environments of animal agriculture, they played a large part in defining and building the planning and regulatory systems of American cities. They also exposed the class conflicts and practical challenges involved taking animals from the poor, a problem that would persist in other efforts to regulate animal agriculture. Those subsequent measures would target other spaces, practices, and particular animals, expanding municipal regulation of agriculture and the food system.

Driving Animals: Traffic Hazards and Food Supply

While at-large ordinances addressed unsupervised strays, in the mid- and late nineteenth-century Baltimore, Boston, New York, and Philadelphia enacted ordinances to limit the nuisances caused by animals that were accompanied (if not always closely supervised) through their streets, parks, and undeveloped areas. Most streets had cattle and swine traffic, as drovers moved animals between ports, rail yards, farms, slaughterhouses, and down streets and alleys to collect garbage. An 1881 petition to Philadelphia's city councils complained that sheep, cattle, and hogs were driven at all hours of the day and night, every

day. "The noise made by the drivers is very annoying," charged its 250 signers, "the bad smalls are disgusting and are prejudicial to health, and the filth distributed over the street and on the sidewalks is a disgrace to the city." Large animals had even trampled children to death (see Figure 3). Unlike at-large ordinances, animal driving ordinances were largely obeyed, yet regulating the driving of cattle, pigs, and sheep meant reshaping the geography of meat production and distribution in the city, which took time and faced some resistance.

Cities' early attempts to dictate the location of facilities associated with animal agriculture sometimes produced unintended consequences. In New York, a mid-nineteenth-century ordinance banning slaughterhouses in the lower part of the city meant that 2,000 hogs were driven daily from the lower ports to the up-town packers along the city's widest streets such as Fifth Avenue. Beyond the nuisances, reporters cited financial reasons for further confining the driving of animals, noting two to three hogs were lost per shipment, as horses trampled them to death in the street or the hogs wandered off through the city.³⁷ In municipal acts, court cases, and in the press, an economic development logic—of more efficient markets for meat and of improved real estate values absent animal driving—bolstered the public health case for regulation.

In the 1860s, all four cities issued ordinances to prevent driving of animals in certain streets at certain times of day. The Boards of Health in New York and Baltimore allowed driving at certain times of day and in certain districts only if the drovers were taking animals to market or slaughter. In 1864, Boston imposed rules that no swine could walk on the sidewalks, and in 1890 finally banned all farm animal traffic without a permit from the Board of Health. Philadelphia was the last of the four cities to impose cattle driving regulations, in 1887, and these were relatively lax, banning the practice only on Sundays. Unlike the at-large ordinances, people mostly respected these driving restrictions.

However, efforts to wholly remove animals from the streets were complicated by the dispersed central city locations of slaughterhouses, city residents' demand for meat, especially among the poor and working class, and inadequate food distribution systems. As one reporter noted in the 1870s, cities struggled with the "perishable nature of meats, difficulties of transportation, [and] the deprivations of the poor who purchase of the packing-houses." In addition to their demand for cheap meat, poor residents relied on employment at stockyards, slaughterhouses, and driving animals between them. Wealthy slaughterhouse proprietors and butchers also held considerable sway with politicians. Indeed, the eventual regulation of meat industries at the end of the nineteenth century may reflect the decline of butchers' economic and political power in this era.

Late-nineteenth-century driving laws proved effective at remaking the land-use pattern of animal agriculture in the four cities. Boards of health dictated the location of slaughterhouses and stockyards, and by enforcing these laws largely accomplished what the earlier at-large and driving ordinances had not. In 1874, the New York Board of Health succeeded in limiting slaughterhouses to a single abattoir building. Similar arrangements arose in the other cities, which enabled rail shipment of animals to replace driving to a great extent. This dramatic change gave reformers and bureaucrats confidence they could limit animal agriculture much further. By the mid-1880s, some even proposed that railroads,

slaughterhouses, and markets should be removed entirely from the built-up parts of New York.⁵¹

While the at-large ordinances did relatively little to limit animal agriculture in the four cities, the dramatic geographic restructuring of driving, slaughter, and animal tending successfully undermined the smaller interests in cities' local meat economies. Although historians have cited economies of scale and large corporations for the death of the local butcher business, ⁵² the butchers of New York laid the blame entirely on city ordinances that moved animals and their processing further away from the customers they served. ⁵³ From the butchers' perspective, these laws stifled a local profession and limited urban access to food. In this respect, city governments aligned with big business over neighborhood enterprise. Indeed, consolidating the slaughter of animals and removing driving from city streets was a great victory for big meat and railroad companies as well as their allies in city halls and health departments, and a loss for small operators.

The new animal ordinances displaced small firms and their employees from neighborhood-based animal slaughter, driving, and by extension from keeping farm animals in the city. Since slaughterhouse and stockyard workers earned too little to commute by trolley before the twentieth century, this removed livelihoods—and key functions in the food chain—from many poor and working-class neighborhoods. Much of the resistance to these changes played out in the defense of the piggeries.

Piggery: Waste Management and Disease

Disentangling pigs from the urban environment proved challenging for several reasons. While the regulation of animal driving and slaughter realized the plans of big businesses ready to build abattoirs and move animals by rail, removing pigs from the city threatened other prominent business interests, in addition to the poor, and it required new feats of sanitary engineering and infrastructure planning and development. Pig farms in the city were a necessary unwanted land-use in the absence of other sanitary methods of removing and processing human and food waste. Yet arguably, swine and the people who kept them represented the greatest threats to public health as perceived by mid-nineteenth-century city residents. Pig farms inspired new health and land-use regulation, though the consequences of their removal also extended beyond the local food and neighborhood economy, as municipal governments' budgets grew to shoulder waste planning and management services.

In addition to the informal sanitation services piggeries provided, they were often attached to major slaughterhouse and distillery businesses. The proprietors of slaughterhouses, piggeries, and distilleries had created a system in which they collected and processed the city's waste. Distilleries fed pigs and cows spent grains, limiting disposal and feed costs at once while adding to their profits from selling pork and milk.⁵⁴ When grain prices were high or liquor prices low, the added business of marketing meat and milk from dairy cows provided additional income. City ordinances would oppose both the urban poor who depended on piggeries for their livelihood and food and the businesses that made sizable profits from running piggeries.

While poor neighborhoods and distillery proprietors supported urban piggeries, middle-class reformers charged the piggeries with causing disease, noxious smells, and devaluing nearby property. Fears of cholera largely drove ordinances against piggeries within city limits. Irish immigrants first brought the human cholera pandemic to Philadelphia and New York in 1832, resulting in the deaths of 3,000 people that summer. Classical Swine Fever, unfortunately dubbed "Hog Cholera," swept through North America at the same time starting in the 1840s. Though Hog Cholera could not be transmitted to humans, the extreme swine fatalities and coincidence with human cholera caused panic. Compounding this temporal association, Irish immigrants, the original source of human cholera, ran most of the piggeries, resulting in a place-based association.

Reformers and the press repeatedly linked the human cholera outbreaks to neighborhoods that ran piggeries. The districts near the pig-styes, and the bone-boilers, and the exposed offal of slaughterhouses, suffered most in the [recent] attacks, wrote a reporter for the *New York Times* in 1865, adding ominously, and they will again. Pew York's tenement neighborhoods lacked general sanitation and clean water, which was the real reason for the spread of human cholera. But across the nineteenth century, newspaper articles wrongly accused the piggeries of spreading yellow fever and other human diseases as well.

Like later tenement reformers, the rhetoric of reformers and journalists described the people who ran the piggeries as squalid animals and nuisances themselves. "The huts in which the owners live are little superior to the stys [sic]," opined a New York Times 1865 exposè, "Squatter Sovereignty." "Before each of them a cauldron is stationed, which receives the garbage obtained from gutters and swillpails, and this reeking mass is kept boiling for hours daily." Defenders of the piggeries, by contrast, claimed that the neighborhood with the pigsties was "one of the most healthful wards in the city" because pigs promptly removed and processed the garbage. Still, complaints to city council alleged that piggeries had driven residents out of the city and depreciated real estate values. Like the regulations against driving, the ordinances created against the piggeries were often aimed as much at removing the proprietors as the pigs.

Boston experienced the least upheaval in removing swine from the city limits, largely because its regulation was gradual and enacted in tandem with legislation governing sanitation. An ordinance in 1824 allowed swine inside city limits with a permit.⁶⁴ The law was issued with another proclaiming that all household offal be kept in a convenient place off-street for swine to access twice a week. The permitting system allowed a gradual curtailment of offal-feeding operations. Two years later, the mayor appointed official garbage men and made it illegal to remove waste for feeding swine without a city permit.⁶⁵ As the sanitation system became formalized, petitions poured in to local newspapers suggesting that the city keep swine on a city farm to process slops.⁶⁶ City farmers resented the loss of business, yet Boston enjoyed a relatively smooth transition to modern waste management.⁶⁷

In the other three cities, ordinances to ban pig farms and their implementation evolved more haltingly across the mid- and late nineteenth century. Proposals to ban piggeries threatened the interests of politically organized immigrants as well as substantial businesses. Moreover,

cities did not have a formal waste management system ready to replace the pigs. Although the mayor of Baltimore and many citizens had lobbied the city council in 1849 to ban pigsties and stables within city limits as a precautionary effort to prevent cholera, city council blocked the ordinance in favor of supporting the local distillery businesses and poor garbage men.⁶⁸ In 1852, the tables turned and Baltimore city council supported a ban, but this time the new mayor vetoed it. He refused to deprive poor constituents of their livelihoods and also cited the absence of a municipal sanitation department to replace the pigs as a rationale for his decision.⁶⁹

It was not until January 1853 that the Baltimore city council and mayor's wishes converged, resulting in a ban on swine in the city limits, though two months later a new city council attempted to overturn the law. ⁷⁰ The city enacted exceptions to the law starting the next year, allowing railroad stockyards and later slaughterhouses to keep swine to process slops. ⁷¹ As the piggeries were the most economical way of processing residential and slaughterhouse waste, they were not closed entirely, but moved just outside the city limits, forming a peri-urban ring known as the "belt of nuisances," an area the Board of Health eventually prosecuted in 1881. ⁷²

Philadelphia experienced an even more protracted political battle. Pigs had long been celebrated as the "physicians" of the city because they cleaned the streets whereas the city government did not.⁷³ But in 1845 the Pennsylvania Supreme Court ruled that piggeries could be removed from city limits, no matter how well established or profitable they were.⁷⁴ The decision sparked debates between farmer-businessmen and city officials that continued for fifty years. As a result, Philadelphia did not begin to enforce its ordinance banning piggeries until the 1890s.⁷⁵ Its raids on piggeries, "the war over swine" as one newspaper called it, left many families without a business, no compensation for loss of income or property, and a city full of garbage.⁷⁶

New York's regulation of piggeries intersected with its struggles over informal housing settlements, waste management, political corruption, and immigration.⁷⁷ In 1845, the municipal government banned the keeping of swine below 59th street.⁷⁸ Mayor Wood relaxed this ban in 1854.⁷⁹ Then in 1859, the new Mayor Teimann sent eighty-nine policemen armed with pistols, daggers, and pick-axes to dismantle the pigsties of "the enemy," Irish piggery owners.⁸⁰ The police confiscated thousands of pigs between 50th and 57th streets on 6th and 7th avenues. A month later, police raids in the Irish shantytown continued all the way to 80th street and the Hudson River. They gave residents two days notice to remove all animals, and then wrestled away hundreds of geese, cows, and pigs from residents who, in turn, cried about the "rights of the poor."⁸¹ The police arrested proprietors, tore down sheds, and sprinkled lyme over the ground.⁸² After Mayor Teimann's show of force, Wood won reelection and stopped enforcing the regulations about piggeries. His administration issued permits to protect thousands of swine.⁸³ The piggeries sprouted up again. The reemergence of the piggeries was testimony to their necessity for city infrastructure, economical profit, and important place in municipal elections.

In this instance, the piggeries also won a temporary victory against gentrification. While some housing in the piggery wards was informal, many piggery owners were legal residents

whose stys stood in the way of real estate developers' designs on the area. Supporters of the piggeries denounced the councilmen as "aristocrats." "When they moved into the 19th ward, they were so poor that they were glad to get a residence near a pig-sty. Now, after they had been Aldermen and Councilmen for a year or two, they had become wealthy and their refined noses couldn't stand the smell."

As debates persisted into the 1870s, the pig farmers also found allies among some scientists and doctors, who argued to legitimize the piggeries to help process New York's garbage. 85 They pointed to the merits of supporting the poor, economically removing waste, environmental benefits of not throwing garbage in the sea, and noted that marketed pigs eat refuse anyway. Though offal collection in New York continued through private contracts with swine farmers outside the city well into the 1870s and in Philadelphia into the 1980s, it was never made part of these cities' formal garbage policy. 86

Instead, the closing of city piggeries and their eventual replacement with largely mechanized systems of garbage collection and processing marked the end of traditional waste management. It also cleared the way for neighborhood redevelopment as the pigs, their manure and smells, were transferred to the periphery. Yet the departure of swine from the city removed another element of local food production from the urban poor, further diminishing their control over sources of food and economic power in the city. And these multiple layers of ecological, economic, and spatial displacement were compounded by roughly contemporaneous campaigns against other core activities of animal agriculture.

Dairies: Pure Food and Milksheds

Like the motivations for removing piggeries, urban dairies were banned largely out of health concerns that stemmed from a common fallacy, namely that milk from urban cows caused more disease than milk from the country. Dairies, like piggeries, located in the poorer sections of cities, where lack of sanitation and crowded conditions amplified disease in humans and cows alike. Although the source of milk contamination was most likely adulteration due to a lack of adequate refining, reformers, including the board of health, and the press repeatedly made the case against urban dairies across the second half of the nineteenth century. While none of the four cities formally banned dairies, the result of municipal debates about dairies was federally sponsored studies in the early twentieth century, and subsequently agricultural policies that moved dairying out of cities during Prohibition.

The debate over milk was most heated in New York, and the initial attack on the dairies came not from efforts to reform urban health or environments but from the temperance movement. Most city dairies were tied to distilleries, which, in an arrangement similar to the pig farms, cut costs and gained revenue by feeding spent grains to the cows. In 1841, temperance crusader Robert Hartley published *An Historical, Scientific and Practical Essay on Milk as an Article of Human Sustenance; With a Consideration of the Effects Consequent upon the Present Unnatural Methods of Producing It for the Supply of Large Cities.* In it, he attributed contaminated milk to the distillery cows' alcoholic diet alone. He estimated 10,000 cows in New York were "most inhumanly condemned to subsist on the residuum or slush of this grain." He contended, moreover, that this was a primary cause of infant mortality. 87

By the 1850s, temperance advocates gained allies among more "scientific" reformers.⁸⁸ An 1853 article in *Country Gentlemen* cited a physician who estimated "a large proportion of the eight or nine thousand children under five years of age, who die annually in New York, are actually poisoned by the milk which is given them for nourishment." The New York Board of Health also affirmed the link between distillery dairies and high infant mortality.⁸⁹

Reformers and allied newspapers fueled prejudice against city milk, dairy operators, and their neighborhoods—as well as concern over animal welfare, painting horrific scenes. The 13,000 cows in and around New York, the author in *Country Gentlemen* charged, "are kept at as little expense as possible ... no sunlight or fresh air. We are told that all cleanliness is abjured, that the cows are seldom washed, nor the hands of the milkers." This resulted not simply in tainted milk, but "when the ulcers break out on them, their teeth have rotted out of their jaws and their hoofs have become so sore as to render them unable to stand, they are handed over to the butchers who put them through a course of fattening and retail the meat." If readers could feel for the cows, they were not invited to sympathize with their keepers or their surroundings.

Shocked by such publicity, many city dwellers preferred to buy "pure country milk," though the diet, living standards, and health of country cows may not have been much better. Additionally, country milk had to be transported long distances without refrigeration, resulting in spoilage and amplification of bacteria, like tuberculosis bacilli. Adulteration of milk was common in both city and country. Still, as one 1853 article titled "Death in the Jug" stressed, critics of city dairies preferred to pay the premium for country milk even if it was adulterated.

In a familiar pattern, however, the newspapers' exposés of the distillery dairies and reformers' call for the city to close them did not sway Tammany Hall, which had close ties to the Irish immigrants who ran most of the distilleries and city dairies. ⁹³ In 1858, Frank Leslie's *Illustrated Newspaper* printed two inflammatory articles condemning these "manufactories of hellbrothes" and the machine politicians who supported them. ⁹⁴ The public outrage that ensued forced local politicians to investigate the distillery dairies, conveniently under the direction of Tammany Hall Alderman Michael "Butcher Mike" Toumey, who ran a stable and had close ties to the local meat markets, where he worked as a butcher before and after his political career. ⁹⁵

Toumey's links to animal agriculture business were evident in the mock hearings that ensued, which also reflected the limits of the of Board of Health's power under the political machine. Those who testified claimed to enjoy or not notice the smell of the dairies. ⁹⁶ The majority report found that swill milk was actually as good or better for children than country milk. ⁹⁷ However, residents persisted in complaining that the distillery dairies in New York's Wallabout Flats emitted so much liquid manure that the smell made people retch half a mile away. ⁹⁸ The Board of Health cited environmental damage due to dairy manure decreasing the depth in the New York City harbor; yet it contradictorily found no reason to ban the dairies. ⁹⁹

The hearings also highlighted the city's continued dependence on urban dairies for employment as well as milk. City dairies were profitable, employed numerous workers, and supplied milk that was generally no worse than country milk. Municipal physicians claimed that two-thirds of the city's milk supply came from city cows and that the city dairies employed twice as many workers as dairies in the country. Another report claimed the distilleries would have to scale back their workforce by 80 percent if the city dairies closed. In the poorer wards where dairies and distilling concentrated, this was untenable.

The controversy over milk came to a head in the "Swill Milk Scandals" of the 1860s, which exposed a host of problems related to the urban milk supply and forced New York City government to act. 102 Multiple studies singled out city milk not only as *a* cause, but as the *chief* culprit, for infant mortality. 103 The distilleries again took much of the blame for the cows' poor health, as a diet of too much spent grains caused unthriftiness. 104 Perhaps more important to dairy cow health, deadly bovine tuberculosis was rampant at the time. Similarly, tuberculosis in humans was the leading cause of human death in the United States in the 1880s. While it is unknown how many of cases were due to the bovine form, in 1882 scientists discovered that bovine tuberculosis could be transmitted to humans via infected, unpasteurized milk. 105 Even with this discover, the federal government did not recommend pasteurization until the 1920s, and routine pasteurization did not become widespread until the 1950s.

Instead of closing the city dairies in response to this health scare, the city government opened public dairies separate from distilleries, largely at the prompting of women health reformers who advocated public milk provision as part of a broader effort to promote child welfare. ¹⁰⁶ Prominent urban designers, Olmsted and Vaux, designed dairies in both Central Park and Prospect Park to supply poor mothers and children with fresh, safe milk. ¹⁰⁷ Both the city-run dairies lasted in New York until Parks Commissioner Robert Moses closed them and removed the farm animals in the 1930s. ¹⁰⁸ Sanctioning urban dairies reaffirmed their health benefits as well as the city's investment in food relief, particularly for the urban poor.

Though municipal government sanctioned urban dairying, state action began to remove it from the city. In 1860, two years after Leslie's exposè, New York State passed laws forbidding adulteration of milk. 109 Four years later, state law forbade "any milk that is obtained from animals fed on distillery waste," which it "hereby declared to be impure and unwholesome." 110 State dairy inspections in the late nineteenth century forced a few city dairies to close. 111

While all four cities had thousands of cows within their limits, ¹¹² the controversy over city dairies was not as heated in Baltimore, Philadelphia, or Boston as it was in New York, mainly because these cities enacted effective milk inspection regulations. ¹¹³ Philadelphia instituted a penalty for the sale of adulterated milk in 1869, ¹¹⁴ and banned the sale of milk from distilleries in 1890. ¹¹⁵ Baltimore created milk laws in 1894. ¹¹⁶ But Boston led the way with model regulations about milk adulteration as early as 1854, and appointed its first milk inspector in 1859. ¹¹⁷ The city required peddlers, dairies, and stores to carry permits to sell milk. Notices of impure milk were published with these permit numbers and the names of proprietors. By the turn of the twentieth century, the Boston Board of Health's annual budget

for its milk permitting system was five times larger than any of the other cities despite being a smaller city with fewer dairies. ¹¹⁸ Crucially, Boston dairies were also subject to land-use regulations stipulating that they be kept 300 yards from marshes and other farm animals, such as hogs and poultry. These limits proved effective at separating dairies from other land uses. The federal government promoted Boston milk regulations as a model system at the turn of the twentieth century. ¹¹⁹

Concerns about the safety of milk persisted into the twentieth century. With little municipal action to pass food safety laws, private foundations and the federal government began to research what could be done to improve the nation's milksheds. In 1902, the newly formed Rockefeller Institute for Medical Research published its first study, which urged city oversight of dairies. It also found that contamination of unrefrigerated milk shipped from over 300 miles away contributed to the poor health of New York's milk supply. ¹²⁰ Cities across the nation conducted similar milkshed studies, part of a general planning interest in foodshed studies. Findings confirmed the growing distance between cities and the farms that fed them. ¹²¹

In the early decades of the twentieth century, the federal government actively promoted the closure of the thousands of urban dairies that existed across the country, largely through consolidation of the milk industry. Even though all four cities had enacted permitting systems and dairy inspections by 1903, and New York received 85 percent of its milk by rail, the US Department of Agriculture (USDA) counted over 23,000 dairy cows still in the city (nearly ten times the number remaining in Philadelphia, Baltimore, or Boston). That year, the USDA conducted research in 200 cities and towns, assessing the price, packaging, and quantities of milk sold. 122 This national milkshed study provided a valuable tool to expanding multinational milk corporations like Nestle-Swiss, which received federal research and financial support to scale up.

The demise of independent city dairies in the early twentieth century was prompted not just by tighter regulations but also by corporations' intent on taking over the industry. In 1919, Nestle-Swiss contended in its publication "The Milk Can" that the local New York Dairymen's League was charging high prices for milk, depriving infants of nourishment and causing the deaths of 227,000 babies in the state every year. ¹²³ On the basis of these allegations, local dairymen were arrested for causing the deaths of infants. These tactics successfully poisoned the relationship between local dairy farmers and the cities they served. At the same time, a budding advertising industry worked to convince consumers to more readily trust name brands of the large corporations, which at the same time were gaining control of rural production and urban retailing. While smaller interests cited antitrust laws as grounds to stop big corporations from intimidating local dairy farmers, these laws were never used since the federal government exempted agriculture from antitrust efforts. ¹²⁴

As with the consolidation of animal slaughter in abattoirs in the 1870s, a mix of health and land-use regulations coupled with the consolidation of big business led to the closure and of dairies in East Coast cities. ¹²⁵ Although city ordinances did not ban dairies outright, they empowered boards of health and sanitation departments to close them based on a permitting process. Further regulation and pressure from state and federal authorities made city dairy

farming harder to sustain. Finally, when the distilleries closed during Prohibition, the feed needed for city cows was lost, causing many city dairies to shut.

Thus, local production and the allied provisioning networks for milk in addition to meat (and spirits) were largely removed from the city in the early decades of the twentieth century. With cities mostly rid of farm animals (chickens were regulated, too), the informal food economies of poor urban communities largely disappeared as well. Zoning would codify this new reality of urban land use and economy.

Zoning: Cities without Animal Agriculture

For some observers, the removal of animal agriculture from cities through zoning was a logical outcome of urbanization. As one prescient journalist predicted on the eve of the Civil War, the city's expansion, and territorial expansion of its bylaws, would inevitably clear the surrounding suburbs of nuisances: "The unprecedented expansion of [New York], encouraged by its lace-work of railroads, has brought some of its most desirable suburbs into close and most annoying proximity to the nuisances, and an ordinance was passed with it was hoped, without doing unjust violence to any large interest, would gradually drive the stables out and abolish the business." As cities and suburbs grew, incorporated, and consolidated, older farms became subject to new zoning laws. In 1920, the New York Supreme Court ruled that a preexisting piggery be removed because it was within 1,000 feet of a house and highway, violating the city-zoning ordinance. 127

Where earlier city laws had been enforced through litigation, zoning regulation would prove a more powerful and uniform tool. By the 1920s, most big cities adopted zoning ordinances to regulate local land uses. ¹²⁸ Consistently, planners treated commercial animal agriculture uses as incompatible with the prescriptive zones for residential, commercial, or industrial districts. Planners would not even conceive of zoning *for* animal agriculture until the introduction of agricultural zoning in the 1950s. ¹²⁹

Though New York's pioneering zoning ordinance of 1916 did not specifically mention banning animal agriculture, supporters understood that it did just that. One reporter hailed its ability to put the pigs in their rightful place, keeping them out of "the parlor." Another noted, "without zoning a floater's shanty may be moved upon [lots near homes], or a pigpen, a cow-stable or a chicken hatchery." Animal agriculture was clearly still seen as a threat to urban property holders in the 1920s. Indeed, some of the earliest court contests over zoning laws involved animal agriculture. ¹³²

Whether implicit or explicit about animal agriculture, other cities' zoning codes produced similar results. Boston expressly forbade "auxiliary keeping of animals," including poultry and other livestock, in all residential zones. ¹³³ Philadelphia issued its first zoning code late, in 1933. It included thirteen zoning classifications (seven residential, four commercial, and two industrial), none of which permitted animal agriculture. By 1955, however, one of its residential zones allowed for noncommercial keeping of farm animals, and one of the commercial zones authorized live animal markets. These exceptions notwithstanding, by the mid-twentieth century animal agriculture was simply absent from the zoning codes in the great majority of America's big cities. Planners did not imagine it as an urban land use.

Coda: The Land of Honey and Egg Ordinances

The regulation of animal agriculture—at least as much as other industries—gave rise to early landuse regulations and the bureaucracies that enforced them. Cities full of manure and stray hogs, threatened by food safety scares, and lacking formal sanitation services, necessitated reform. Despite working-class resistance and politicians' hesitancy to alienate these voters, municipalities and their boards of health gradually disentangled animal agriculture from public and private space, waste management, and certain links in the food supply chain. In the process, they established key precedents for the planning profession, including not only its separation of land uses but also its regulation of the urban poor and the demise of the organic infrastructure that connected waste streams back to food supply. They also separated the urban poor to a great extent from their sources of food, livelihoods, and sometimes their neighborhoods. Removing animal agriculture thus dismantled key dimensions of community food security as well as older, more organic systems of urban land use, economies, and waste management.

The traditional ties between urban agriculture and working-class neighborhoods were central to the experience of the late nineteenth- and early twentieth-century city. Piggeries and dairies supplied vital livelihoods and food for the poor. Conversely, the common misconception that urban agriculture was a fringe enterprise is incorrect. Distilleries, slaughterhouses, markets, and associated businesses made up a vibrant part of the city economy prior to the twentieth century. Similarly, piggery waste management systems were economical, efficient, and supplied poor residents with gainful employment, as they still do in the global South today. 134

There is some evidence to suggest a darker side to the animal ordinances, well beyond the Irish in New York. ¹³⁵ In 1907, a real estate mogul cited that city's rooster ordinance to punish undesirable neighbors in a "class consciousness" crusade to clear the neighborhood of "freemen who have chickens and stables." ¹³⁶ In 1910, residents used the rooster ordinance to intimidate a white woman who planned to sell her house, in a white neighborhood, to blacks. To comply with the law, she slaughtered her chickens and ate them. ¹³⁷ Even when such laws applied to all residents, they were often levied at minority groups first, as in the case where a rooster ordinance was filed against black residents with the plan to later file against white residents. ¹³⁸

City planners today may glean multiple lessons from history as they work to reintroduce animals through plans and codes. Planners continue to struggle with the tensions inherent in organic systems of food production and waste, with both real and imagined health concerns, and with improving poorer neighborhoods without disenfranchising their residents. Historically, cities that experienced the least conflict over animal agriculture enacted a gradual transition system of permitting in tandem with public shouldering of waste contracts, urban poor feeding programs, and food inspection. These same lessons may be applied in reverse if farm animals are to be reintegrated into cities.

Poultry were the last farm animals to be banned in the early twentieth century and they are often the first to be reintroduced. When the New York City Board of Health attempted to ban poultry in 1914, five hundred citizens swarmed its offices in protest and the effort was

stymied.¹³⁹ The city loosened its bans on poultry as citizens struggled with food price spikes during World War I.¹⁴⁰ A "Poultry for Freedom" movement cropped up during World War II as city dwellers turned to backyard poultry businesses when meat became expensive (see Figure 4, a federal flyer promoting animal agriculture).¹⁴¹ These episodes reflect the broader cyclical trend that people turn to urban agriculture in times and places of scarcity. This is one inspiration for planners considering how cities can adapt to environmental and economic crises of the twenty-first century.

As urban agriculture gains popularity in the early twenty-first century, planners are seeking to reweave certain elements of animal agriculture into cities. Some cities have permitted beekeeping and hens, though the language of these "Honey and Eggs" ordinances signals continued fear of the animals themselves. New interest in urban agriculture largely reflects white, middle-class prerogatives, as less powerful groups, often immigrants, have kept chickens, goats, potbellied pigs, and other animals in the city, usually "under the radar." Many new municipal sustainability plans promote urban farms and composting, and a few big cities, notably Seattle, allow households to keep goats and potbellied pigs. These trends notwithstanding, urban planners seem reticent to recreate anything resembling the animal agriculture and organic systems of early American cities. He perhaps planners' increasing focus on biodiversity and integrated land uses will create greater space in cities for animal agriculture and its human practitioners (see Figure 5).

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank the anonymous reviewers of the journal and the wonderful librarians in the Special Collections Center, Law School, and School of Veterinary Medicine of the University of Pennsylvania: David Lee, Lynne Farrington, Margy Lindem, Nicholas Okrent, William Keller, and Catherine Hinton.

Funding: The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Notes

- 1. Duffy, John. The Sanitarians: A History of American Public Health. Vol. 13. Urbana: University of Illinois Press; 1990. p. 30Melosi, Martin. The Sanitary City: Urban Infrastructure in America from Colonial Times to the Present. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press; 2000. p. 1-22.
- For horses in the city, see McShane, Clay; Tarr, Joel. The Horse in the City: Living Machines in the Nineteenth Century. BaltimoreJohns Hopkins University Press2007Greene, Ann Norton. Horses at Work: Harnessing Power in Industrial America. Cambridge, MAHarvard University Press2008
- 3. Historians of sanitary movements, public health, and allied planning and infrastructure development have noted this but not focused to a great extent on the impacts of animal agriculture and its regulation. Ibid; Chadwick, Edwin. Report on the Sanitary Conditions of the Labouring Population of Great Britain A Supplementary Report on the Results of a Special Inquiry into the Practice of Interment in Towns Made at the Request of Her Majesty's Principal Secretary of State for the Home Department. LondonW. Clowes and Sons for H. M. Stationery Off1843Rosen, George. A History of Public Health. New YorkMD Publications1958
- 4. Reps, John. The Making of Urban America: A History of City Planning in the United States. Princeton: Princeton University Press; 1965.
- 5. Ibid; Boyer, Paul. Urban Masses and Moral Order in America, 1820-1920. CambridgeHarvard University Press1978Boyer, MChristine. Dreaming the Rational City: The Myth of American City Planning. Cambridge, MAMIT Press1983Schuyler, David. The New Urban Landscape: The Redefinition of City Form in Nineteenth-Century America. BaltimoreJohns Hopkins University Press1986Peterson, Jon. The Birth of City Planning in the United States, 840-1917. BaltimoreJohns

Hopkins University Press2003Shaw, Diane. City Building on the Eastern Frontier: Sorting the New Nineteenth-Century City. Johns Hopkins University Press2004

- Garb, Margaret. Health, Morality, and Housing: The 'Tenement Problem' in Chicago. American Journal of Public Health. Sep; 2003 93(9):1420–30. [PubMed: 12948956]
- 7. 500 Fowl Raisers Fight to Save Hens. New York Times; Oct 3. 1914 p. 12
- 8. After scanning city ordinances and court cases, the dates from these regulations were used to consult periodicals from New York (number of periodicals consulted = 84), Boston (65), Philadelphia (66), and Baltimore (16) using the following queries: dog, cow, shed, stable, horse, pig, pigsty, piggery, hennery, fowl, swill, milk, offal, abattoir, slaughterhouse, dairy, cattle, swine, hen, chicken, rooster, and ordinance.
- See Dukeminier, Jesse; Krier, James E. Property (3rd). 1993; 956Lewin, Jeff L. Boomer and the American Law of Nuisance: Past, Present, and Future. 1990; 199 54 Alb. L. Rev. 189.
- 10. For a review of literature on the history of food planning, see Domenic Vitiello and Catherine Brinkley, "The Hidden History of Food System Planning," in this issue.
- 11. Rosen, George. A History of Public Health. :243.
- 12. See, for example, Holme, Thomas. A Portraiture of the City of Philadelphia: In the Province of Pennsylvania in America. LondonSold by Andrew Sowle in Shoreditch1683
- Rosen, George. A History of Public Health. :243.Mizelle, Brett. Pig. Reaktion Books; 2011.
 Hartog, Hendrik. Pigs and Positivism. Wisconsin Law Review. 1985:899–935.Duffy, JohnA. The
 History of Public Health in New York City, 1625-1866. New York: Russell Sage Foundation; 1968.
- 14. Cook, Clarence. A Description of the New York Central Park. New York: B. Blom; 1972. p. 193-95. Kinkead, Eugene. Central Park, 1857-1995: The Birth, Decline, and Renewal of a National Treasure. New York: Norton; 1990. p. 18The park was previously home to several squatter camps, containing 5,000 Indians, blacks, and whites "They lived by pig farming, goat keeping, bone boiling, garbage picking, and moonshining."
- Londoño, Ernesto. Egypt's Garbage Crisis Bedevils New President Ban on Pigs that Eat Waste Leaves City Overflowing. Washington Post; Sep 2. 2012
- 16. For the American Daily Advertiser. Poulson's American Daily Advertiser. Dec 5.1817
- 17. Swine. The New-York Evening Post; Nov 3. 1819
- 18. Hogs. The New-York Evening Post; Aug 25. 1818
- 19. Philadelphia: Independent Gazetteer; IX: 1246, 3, 1789, December 10: Goats may not go at large; ACT of March 23, 1809, 5 Smith p. 36: pertaining to Sheep; Philadelphia Ordinance of March 1, 1855, §1., 82: pertaining to horses, goats, cattle, swine and geese at large; Boston: Massachusetts State Enabling Legislation: Part I, Title XIV, Chapter 85, § 10: towns may make laws about animals in streets, pasturing in public areas, animals at large, and offal and manure transportation; Stackpole v. Healy, 16, Mass, 33, 1819; Lyman v. Gipson 18 Pick 427 1836, 4 Gray, 220: Cattle must be fenced in; "Reports on the December 31, 1825, Ordinance," Columbian Centinel American Federalist, December 31, 1825, §5: pertaining to horse, cattle, sheep, or goats at large and feeding in the commons; "No More Chickens At Large," The New England Farmer, and Horticultural Register 58, no. 39 (September 1879): 1; Ordinance of 1890. § 42: No person shall permit any horse cow swine goat or other grazing animal to go at large in any street; New York: New York Ordinance of 1859, §4-5, Pl. 48: Swine and neat cattle banned from going at large; "Municipal Topics: Board of Aldermen," New York Times, April 3, 1874: Goats banned from going at large; Baltimore: "Proceedings of the City Council," The Sun, March 8, 1838: Goats cannot go at large; Ordinance No. 64, May 27, 1872, §168, Pl. 887, City Code: Swine and Cattle cannot run at large.
- 20. The Sanitary Condition of the City. New York Times; Aug 22. 1856 Our City's Condition: The Tenement Houses and Their Inhabitants. New York Times; Jun 12. 1865
- 21. Nuisances. New York Times; Jul 19. 1867 p. 5
- DeForest, Robert W.; Veiller, Lawrence, editors. The Tenement House Problem (New York Tenement House Commission). 1903.
- 23. ACT of 1705 §4, from Philadelphia: Stems from two court cases: Commonwealth v. Fourteen Hogs, 10, S & R 395, Shaw v. Commonwealth 72 PS 68; George Washington, *The Ordinances of*

- the City of Philadelphia: To Which Are Prefixed the Act of Incorporation, and the Several Supplements Thereto: Together with the Address of George Washington, Late President of the United States, to His Fellow Citizens (Philadelphia: Zachariah Poulson, Junior, 1789).
- 24. Act of March 30, 1822. §1. 7 Sm. 527; Later, the city of Philadelphia appointed the job of collecting stray swine to the city constable: Ord. Aug 1.1867 1:32.
- 25. American & Commercial Daily Advertiser. Oct 21.1830
- 26. Proceedings of City Council. The Sun; Mar 22. 1844
- 27. Squatter Sovereignty: The Shanty Settlements of New-York and the Character of Their Inhabitants. New York Times; Jul 12. 1865
- Baltimore: American & Commercial Daily Advertiser, November 28, 1818; "The Hog Law,"
 Baltimore Sun, November 10, 1837; New York: "Swine," New York Herald, October 11, 1817, 1646.
- 29. Proceedings of the City Council. The Sun; Jan 17. 1840
- 30. Philadelphia: Act April 5, 1849, §3 PL 346. WD 34: The Board of Health is empowered to seize animals and deliver them to the guardians of the poor. Frumkin, Howard; Frank, Lawrence; Jackson, Richard. Urban Sprawl and Public Health: Designing, Planning, and Building for Healthy Communities. Washington, DCIsland Press2004Corburn, Jason. Confronting the Challenges in Reconnecting Urban Planning and Public Health. American Journal of Public Health. Apr; 2004 94(4):541–46. [PubMed: 15053998] Greenberg, Michael; Popper, Frank; West, Bernadette; Krueckenberg, Donald. Linking City Planning and Public Health in the United States. Journal of Planning Literature. Feb; 1994 8(3):235–39.
- 31. Act of April 22, 1794 (http://www.phila.gov/phils/docs/inventor/graphics/agencies/A037.htm); Act April 5, 1849, §3 PL 346. WD 34: Board of Health empowered to seize animals and deliver them to the guardians of the poor.
- 32. Boston Public Health Commission. "Our History." http://www.bphc.org/about/bphchistory/Pages/Home.aspx
- 33. New York City Department of Health Centennial. Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper; Apr 14.
- 34. Frumkin, Howard; Frank, Lawrence; Jackson, Richard. Urban Sprawl and Public Health: Designing, Planning, and Building for Healthy Communities. Washington, DC: Island Press; 2004. Corburn, Jason. Confronting the Challenges in Reconnecting Urban Planning and Public Health.: 541–46. Greenberg, Michael; Popper, Frank; West, Bernadette; Krueckenberg, Donald. Linking City Planning and Public Health in the United States.: 235–39.
- 35. The Driving of Cattle and Swine on Twenty-First Street. Philadelphia Inquirer; Dec 1. 1881 A Dangerous Nuisance; p. 2CV
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. About Hog?. New York Times; Jan 23. 1855
- 38. New York: The Board of Health, "The Southern Boulevard-The Sloop 'Four Brothers," New York Times, August 21, 1868: Prescribes no cattle driving above 39th street, and designates streets and times by recommendation of the Board of Health; Boston: The revised ordinances of 1890 of the city of Boston, and the revised regulations of 1890 of the Board of aldermen of the city of Boston: Board of alderman. Pl. 109, §41 "No person shall drive sheep swine or neat cattle through or in any street except in with a permit from the superintendent of streets." § 42 "No person shall permit any horse cow swine goat or oilier grazing animal to go at large in any street." Baltimore: Ordinance No 49, April 22, 1872.
- 39. The Board of Health. The Southern Boulevard-The Sloop 'Four Brothers. New York Times; Aug 21. 1868
- 40. Previous Baltimore Ordinances expressly allowed animals to be at large, see Baltimore Ordinance of 1830 No 892, § 10.13 "Swine, permitted to run at large on all streets, lanes and alleys in the city." Baltimore Ordinance No. 49, April 22, 1872, added the following to § 166, p 886, of City Code: Cannot drive cattle, sheep of hogs down certain streets; Baltimore Ordinance approved June 17, 1874: cannot drive cattle, sheep, and hogs in streets unless going to or from shipping points within the city.
- 41. Commonwealth v. Curtis Allen, 266, 1864.

42. The revised ordinances of 1890 of the city of Boston, and the revised regulations of 1890 of the Board of aldermen of the city of Boston: Being the tenth revision. Board of alderman. P. 109, §41.

- 43. Driving Cattle in the Street. Philadelphia Inquirer; Jun 16. 1887 p. 3CXVI
- 44. Excited Cows in West Street. New York Times; Jan 24. 1896
- 45. Smith, S. Sanitary Suggestions. New York Times; Feb 26. 1874
- 46. For a detailed discussion of meat provisioning in New York, see Baics, Gergely. Feeding Gotham: A Social History of Urban Provisioning, 1780-1860. PhD dissertation. Northwestern University2009
- 47. The Abattoir System: The Butchers and the Board of Health. New York Times; Mar 11. 1874 p. 3
- 48. Tangires, Helen. Public Markets and Civic Culture in Nineteenth-Century America. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press; 2003. Vitiello, Domenic. Planning Perspectives. Jan. 2013 Monopolizing the Metropolis: Gilded Age Growth Machines and Power in American Urbanization.
- 49. New York City Ordinance of 1874. § 183: "that from and after the 1st day of July 1874, the slaughtering or dressing of cattle, sheep, hogs and calves shall not be allowed or conducted at any place in the City of New York south of One-Hundred and Tenth street, except in a single abattoir of building of a plan approved by the Board of Health."
- 50. Boston City Ordinance 655. 1872 c. 299. In the Court of Common Pleas of Philadelphia County, "Sellers et al. v. The Pennsylvania Railroad Company et al. (December Term, 1874); and The Philadelphia Stock Yards and Abattoir: The Testimony in Favor of their Location on the Schuylkill River above Market Street (1875), both Library Company of Philadelphia.
- Cattle, Sheep and Swine Passing through the Street in Violation of the Law. Philadelphia Inquirer;
 Aug 30. 1884 p. 2CXI
- 52. Cronon, William. Nature's Metropolis: Chicago and the Great West. New York: W.W. Norton; 1991.
- 53. In the Good Old Times. New York Times; May 8. 1891
- 54. Hartley, Robert Milham. An Historical, Scientific, and Practical Essay on Milk as an Article of Human Sustenance. New York: Arno Press; 1977. Cronon, Nature's Metropolis
- 55. General City News. New York Times; Jul 14. 1861
- Byrne, Joseph. Encyclopedia of Pestilence, Pandemics, and Plagues. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press; 2008. p. 99-103.
- 57. Steele JH. History of Veterinary Public Health in the United States of America. Review of Science And Technology Off int Epiz. 1991; 10(4):951–83.Stalheim, Ole. The Winning of Animal Health: 100 Years of Veterinary Medicine. AmesIowa State University Press1994 United States. Hog Cholera and its Eradication: A Review of US Experience. Washington, DCUS Department of Agriculture, Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service1981
- 58. The Cholera: General Character of the Disease—The Precautions to Be Taken. New York Times: Nov 10. 1865 Over the River. Philadelphia Inquirer; Feb 1. 1884 p. 3CXHealth of the City. Baltimore Sun; Jul 3. 1850 Mayor's Office, Baltimore March 7, 1853. The Sun; Mar 8. 1853
- The Cholera: General Character of the Disease—The Precautions to Be Taken. New York Times;
 Nov 10. 1865
- 60. To the Hon the Mayor and Corporation, of the City of New-York. Vol. 521. Morning Chronicle; Jun 6. 1804 p. 2Proceedings of the City Council. The Sun; Jan 17. 1840 The Board of Health. The Board of Health on the Extension of the Hipporhinorrhea to Human Beings. New York Herald; Oct 31. 1872 Sanitary Safety; p. 9
- 61. Squatter Sovereignty: The Shanty Settlements of New-York and the Character of Their Inhabitants. New York Times; Jul 12. 1865
- The Aldermen. Proceedings of the Common Council November Session. New York Times; Nov 27. 1855
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Common Council. Columbian Centinel American Federalist; Jun 26. 1824 Ordinance of June 17, 1824. § 9

65. An ordinance regulating the removal of House Offal, in the City of Boston. Vol. 1. Bowen's Boston News—Letter, and City Record; Jan-Jul. 1826 Ordinance of April 10, 1826, § 1

- 66. Independent Chronicle and Boston Patriot: Mar 20, 1824
- 67. Emancipator and Free American. Dec 8.1842
- 68. Extra Session of the City Council. The Sun; Aug 14. 1849 Health of the City. The Sun; Jul 3. 1850
- 69. The Mayor's Veto. The Sun; Mar 26. 1852 Baltimore City Ordinance of 1852 § 9.17, "Mayor's approval of Resolutions and Ordinances, Swine, to prevent the keeping of, in City limits"; Baltimore City Ordinance of 1852 § 9.21 "Mayor's disapproval of Resolutions and Ordinances."
- 70. Proceedings of the City Council. The Sun; Jan 20. 1853 Mayor's Office, Baltimore March 7, 1853. The Sun; Mar 8. 1853 Baltimore City Ordinance of 1853 § 9.4–9.6
- 71. Proceedings of the City Council. The Sun; Jun 21. 1854 Adjourned Annual Session of City Council. The Sun; Sep 18. 1860 Baltimore City Ordinance of 1853 § 9.6–9.10; Baltimore City Committee Report 1864 "Swine, to keep in City, refused," BCA BRG16-1-134-9-15
- 72. The Nuisance Belt. The Sun; May 20. 1881 Baltimore City Ordinance of 1881, No 225 §10.19. The Board of Health's crackdown also received some push back as City Council released reports on the potential reintroduction of piggeries. See City Council, "Committee Report," 1882, BCA BRG16-1-227-9-17
- 73. Thoughts on the law prohibiting hogs to prowl the streets of Philadelphia. Repository of Ancient and Modern Fugitive Pieces & c Prose and Poetical. Aug.1788 4(2):31.
- 74. Commonwealth v. Van Sickle. Supreme Court of Pennsylvania, May 1845.
- 75. Eloquent Councilmen Councilmen Devote a Whole Day to Talk and Accomplish Little. Vol. 134. Philadelphia Inquirer; Jun 26. 1896 p. 3
- The War over Swine How Seizure and Confiscation Has Affected the Farmers and Truckers. Vol. 133. Philadelphia Inquirer; Oct 10. 1895 p. 8
- 77. For a more in-depth review of the New York piggery disputes, see McNeur, Catherine. The Swinish Multitude. Journal of Urban History37(5)2011; :639–60.
- 78. Board of Aldermen. Common Council Proceedings. New York Times; Aug 11. 1854
- Amusements of the Evening. New York Times; Jul 4. 1854 Brooklyn Board of Health, Secret Session. New York Times; Jul 12. 1854
- 80. The Offal and Piggery Nuisances: Hog-Town Invaded by Eighty-seven Armed Men. New York Times; Jul 27. 1859
- 81. Another Raid upon the Piggeries. New York Times; Aug 9. 1859
- 82. City Intelligence War Against the Piggeries and Offal-Boilers. New York Times; Jul 29. 1859 The War against the Piggeries. New York Times; Jul 30. 1859
- 83. General City News. New York Times; Jul 14. 1861
- 84. The Aldermen. Proceedings of the Common Council November Session. 1855
- 85. Utilization of the Refuse of Large Cities. Druggists' Circular and Chemical Gazette. Sep 1.1876 20(9); see also, Utilization of Garbage. Detroit Free Press. Nov 14.1875
- 86. Utilization of Garbage. Detroit Free Press; Nov 14. 1875 Maykuth, Andrew. Pigging Out. The Philadelphia Inquirer; Sep 20. 1988
- 87. Hartley, Robert Milham. An Historical, Scientific, and Practical Essay on Milk as an Article of Human Sustenance (2nd). New YorkJonathan Leavitt1842see also, Meckel, RichardA. Save the Babies: American Public Health Reform and the Prevention of Infant Mortality, 1850-1929. BaltimoreJohns Hopkins University Press1990
- 88. How We Poison Our Children. New York Times; May 13. 1853
- 89. Swill-fed Cows in New-York and its Environs—Slaughter of the Innocents—A Hint for the Grand Jury. New York Daily Times; Sep 7. 1857 p. 5
- 90. The Milk Trade in New York. Vol. 1. The Country Gentleman; Feb 10. 1953 Mullaly, John. The Milk Trade in New York and Its Vicinity. New York: Fowlers and Wells; 1953.
- Pure Milk Discussed. New York Times; Sep 29. 1895 Wilson, Bee. Swindled: The Dark History of Food Fraud, from Poisoned Candy to Counterfeit Coffee. Princeton: Princeton University Press; 2008.

- 92. Death in the Jug. New York Times; Jan 22. 1853
- 93. Ibid.
- 94. Our Exposure of the Swill Milk Trade. Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper; Jun 12. 1858 Our Exposure of the Swill Milk Trade. Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper; Jul 10. 1858
- 95. Suddenly Dropping Dead: Michael Tuomey's Varied Career Brought to a Close. New York Times; May 3. 1887
- 96. The Swill Milk Nuisance. New York Times; Aug 23. 1853
- 97. Wilson, Bee. The Swill Is Gone. New York Times; Sep 30. 2008 Streligh, Richard. They Ought to Be Beaten. New York Times; Oct 29. 1878
- 98. How We Poison Our Children. New York Times; May 13. 1858
- 99. The Board of Health. Majority and Minority Reports on Swill Milk. New York Time; Jun 29. 1858
- 100. Swill-fed Cows in New-York and its Environs—Slaughter of the Innocents—A Hint for the Grand Jury. New York Daily Times; Sep 7. 1857 p. 5
- 101. Hard Times in the City. New York Times; Oct 28. 1857
- 102. Leavitt, JudithW. The Healthiest City. University of Wisconsin Press; 1996.
- 103. The Swill-Milk Business. New York Times; Mar 24. 1867
- 104. While spent distillery grain is still a common supplement for dairy rations today, the distilleries likely fed too much, resulting in unthriftiness and death; D. F. Davenport and L. A. Kerr, "A Typical Rumen Acidosis in a Dairy Herd from Whiskey Distillery By-products," *Veterinary Human Toxicology* 43, no. 3 (2001):165–67; T. R. Dhiman, H. R. Bingham, H. D. Radloff, "Production Response of Lactating Cows Fed Dried versus Wet Brewers' Grain in Diets with Similar Dry Matter Content," *Journal of Dairy Science* 86, no. 9 (2003): 2914–21.
- 105. Olmstead A, Rhode PW. An Impossible Undertaking: The Eradication of Bovine Tuberculosis in the United States. The Journal of Economic History. 2004; 64(3)
- 106. Koslow, Jennifer Lisa. Cultivating Health: Los Angeles Women and Public Health Reform. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press; 2009.
- 107. Rosenzweig, Roy; Blackmar, Elizabeth. The Park and the People: A History of Central Park. Ithaca, NYCornell University Press1992:252. This practice was common around the world in cities such as Paris, see Atkins, PeterJ. London's Intra-urban Milk Supply, Circa 1790-1914. LondonThe Institute1977
- 108. Rosenzweig, Roy; Blackmar, Elisabeth. The Park and the People. :252.
- 109. Laws of the State of New York. Eighty-Fifth Session, April 23, 1862. "To Prevent Adulteration of ..." Pl. 866.
- 110. Laws of the State of New York. Eighty-Seventh Session. Chapter 544. Act 1. § 4. May 2, 1864.
- 111. Swill Milk Destroyed. New York Times; May 1. 1887
- 112. Alvord, Henry; Pearson, Raymond. The Milk Supply of Two Hundred Cities and Towns. Washington, DC: US Dept. of Agriculture, Bureau of Animal Industry; 1903. p. 16
- 113. "The Week," *American Medical Time* no. 6, March 14, 1863; Boston may have started with a healthier milk supply, Agriculturist Henry Coleman, in commenting on the milk supply to American cities in 1842, noted, "I believe there is no city with better milk, or in more cleanly conditions than that of Boston," from John Smithcors, *The Veterinarian in America 1625-1975* (Santa Barbara: American Veterinary Publications, 1975), 11.
- 114. Ordinance of April 20, 1869, § 1 PL 81.
- 115. Philadelphia City Ordinance of September 23, 1890.
- 116. Laws of 1894, Chapter 53: Mayor and city council can make laws regarding the sale and inspection of milk products; Laws of 1898, Chapter 306: dairy cows should be registered with sanitary board. Board will inspect stables. Ordinance 87, 1894: Board of Health to oversee dairies and assure health of milk. Stables within the city limits are inspected by a veterinarian.
- 117. The Week. American Medical Times; Mar 14. 1863 p. 11
- 118. Alvord, Henry; Pearson, Raymond. The Milk Supply of Two Hundred Cities and Towns. Washington, DC: US Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Animal Industry; 1903.
- 119. Ibid.

120. New York's Milk Supply. New York Times; Jan 19. 1902 Childe, C. That Mysterious 'Milk Woman': Some Things Accomplished by Dr. Sarah Drowne Belcher toward Securing a Better Milk Supply for New York A Practical Work Instituted Through the Rockefeller Institute. New York Times; Apr 27. 1902

- 121. Donofrio, Gregory. Feeding the City. Gastronomica. 2008; 7(4):30–41.Miller, Cyrus. The Report of the Mayor's Market Commission of New York City. New York: J. J. Little & Ives Co.; 1913. City Planning Board. A Summary of the Market Situation in Boston. Boston: City of Boston Printing Department; 1916. Chicago Municipal Markets Commission. Preliminary Report to the Mayor. Chicago: 1914. King, Clyde. The Relation of the City to Its Food Supply: Report of a Committee of the National Municipal League, November 19, 1914. Philadelphia: National Municipal League; 1915.
- 122. Alvord, Henry E.; Pearson, Raymond A. The Milk Supply of Two Hundred Cities and Towns. Washington, DC: US Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Animal Industry; 1903.
- 123. Dairymen's League Cooperative Association records, #2614, Division of Rare and Manuscript Collections, Cornell University Library, 1916–1961.
- 124. Slaughterhouse Rules. The Economist; Jun 24. 2010
- 125. This is similar to what European city dairies experienced during rapid urbanization. Dairies in London were eventually closed due to market competition from larger dairies in the countryside; see Atkins, Peter J. London's Intra-urban Milk Supply, Circa 1790-1914. LondonThe Institute1977
- 126. How We Poison Our Children. New York Times; May 13. 1858
- 127. Court Rules Against Pigs. New York Times; Apr 8. 1920
- 128. See Joe R. Feagin, "Arenas of Conflict: Zoning and Land Use Reform in Critical Political-Economic Perspective," in *Zoning and the American Dream*, ed. Charles Haar and Jerold Kayden (New York: American Planning Association, 1990) supra note 58, at 73, 80 (describing history of adoption of zoning ordinances); see also Thomas Daniels and Deborah Bowers, *Holding Our Ground: Protecting America's Farms and Farmlands*, (Washington DC: Island Press, 1997), supra note 7, at 42 (same); In 1916, New York City became the first city in the United States to adopt a comprehensive zoning ordinance (i.e., with restrictions based on use, area, and height). See Michael Kwartler, "Legislating Aesthetics: The Role of Zoning in Designing Cities," in *Zoning and the American Dream*, supra note 58, at 187, 190.
- 129. Though Massachusetts State Enabling Legislation first allowed agricultural zones (Chapter 665 of the Acts of 1956, § 2), Hawaii probably can be credited with creating the earliest enacted agricultural zones through its 1961 state land use plan which required counties to zone land for urban, conservation, rural residential, or agricultural uses (Hawaii Statues. § 205, 4.5); "A few counties and townships created agricultural zones in the early 1960s ...," p. 106. From Thomas Daniels and Deborah Bowers, *Holding Our Ground: Protecting America's Farms and Farmlands* (Washington, DC: Island Press, 1997).
- 130. A Victory for Zoning. New York Times; Nov 24. 1926
- 131. Clearwater and Zoning. St. Petersburg Times; May 17. 1933
- 132. Law on Zoning Will Be Tested in Court Today. The Sun; Dec 27. 1923 Chicken 'Mansion' Stirs Jersey Row. New York Times; Dec 14. 1936 p. 25Women Fight Curb on Chicken Raising. New York Times; Jan 1. 1943 p. 18
- 133. 1976 C. § 16-1.10, 16-1.8A Boston's Zoning Code defines "accessory keeping of animals" as "the keeping of horses, cows, goats, poultry, pigeons, rabbits, bees, or similar animals other than pigs."
- 134. Deeb, Sarah El. Residents Upset by Collection Breakdown. The Washington Times; Sep 11. 2012 Garbage Raises a Stink in Cairo.
- 135. Brown, R Ben. Free Men and Free Pigs: Closing the Southern Range and the American Property Tradition. Vol. 108. Radical History Review; Fall. 2010
- 136. Chickens Cause Neighborhood Row. New York Times; May 19. 1907 p. 4
- 137. Negro Speculator Buys Near Whites. New York Times; Jul 27. 1910
- 138. Several Chicken Owners Fined by Court. The Evening Independent; Jan 16. 1918
- 139. 500 Fowl Raisers Fight to Save Hens. New York Times; Oct 3. 1914 p. 12

140. Ibid, Haller E. The Chicken Boom. The Wall Street JournalMay 24.1943

141. Taylor, J. Poultry in Backyards: Food Rations Arouse Immense Interest in Small Flocks of Birds at Homes. New York Times; Mar 7. 1943 p. X16Women Fight Curb on Chicken Raising. New York Times; Jan 1. 1943 p. 18Yonkers Permits Chicken Raising. New York Times; Apr 15. 1943 p. 18

142. Kimberley Hodgson, Marcia Caton Campbell, and Martin Bailkey, *Urban Agriculture: Growing Healthy, Sustainable Places* (APA Planning Advisory Service, No 563, 2011); Nina Mukherji and Alfonso Morales, "Zoning for Urban Agriculture," *Zoning Practice* (American Planning Association, March 2010) Kristin Choo, "Plowing Over: Can Urban Farming Save Detroit and Other Declining Cities? Will the Law Allow It?" *ABA Journal* (August 1, 2011); Jill Richardson, "San Diego Residents Push for New Urban Agriculture Rules," *Grist* (October 29, 2011), downloaded March 7 2013

Biographies

Catherine Brinkley is a PhD candidate and veterinary student at the University of Pennsylvania, whose research focuses on planning for animal agriculture and sustainable food systems.

Domenic Vitiello is an assistant professor of City Planning and Urban Studies at the University of Pennsylvania, whose research examines urban agriculture, migration, and planning history.



Figure 1.Carl Fredrik Akrell; After: Baron Axel Leonhard Klinckowström, "Broadway gatan och Rådhuset, New York." 1824 etching of pigs on Broadway in New York City. Image provider: The Metropolitan Museum of Art, Bequest of Charles Allen Munn, 1924 via ARTStor.



Figure 2. Birch and Sons engraving, 1800 *Hog being unloaded at the Alms House in Spruce Street, Philadelphia.* Image provider: University of Pennsylvania.



Figure 3. "Cattle driving in the streets," Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper, April 28, 1866. Library of Congress.



Figure 4.

"Pig Club" from USDA. "Boys! Raise Pigs To Help Win The War. Girls! 40,000 Boys and Girls are Raising Pigs. You Can Do It Too. 200,000 Members Wanted in 1918. Join a Pig Club! Don't Delay! Join Today...", ca. 1917 - ca. 1919" Image provider: Library of Congress. National Archives Identifier: 512546 Local Identifier: 4-P-107.



Figure 5.

Oxen from the Howell Living History Farm outside Trenton, New Jersey, till the Chestnut Street Garden in the city with students from Grant Elementary School (photo courtesy of Isles Community Organization). While chickens and bees have been zoned back into many US cities, large animal agriculture has returned only in limited ways, often tied to educational programs for youth.